
ELK RIVER CITY COUNCIL
Meeting Minutes

Wednesday, June 13, 2018
9:00 a.m. to 10:47 a.m.
Regular Monthly Council Meeting
Members Present: Mayor Brown, Councilman Black, Councilman Trott, Councilwoman Williams, Councilwoman McCartney
Staff Present: Christina Bartlett – Clerk/Treasurer, Kavin Lewis – Public Works Supervisor 
Visitors Signed in: Troy Inman, Jon Miller, Nikki Patterson, Larry Yockey, Diane Olson, John Miller, Chris St. Germaine, Ryan Rheyder-Mountain Waterworks, Francis Trott, Chris Goetz-Clearwater Co. Sherriff.
1. Called to Order: Mayor Brown called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.
2. Pledge of Allegiance: Was said.
3. Amend the Agenda: None.
4. Approve Minutes of May 16, 2018 Regular Meeting – Councilwoman Williams moved to approve the minutes of the May 16th, 2018 Regular Meeting. Councilwoman McCartney 2nd.   Roll Call Vote – Councilman Trott – aye, Councilman Black – aye, Councilwoman Williams – aye, Councilwoman McCartney – aye.  Motion Carried.
5. Visitors: 
~Jon Miller said the speeding issue had gotten a lot better and thanked the Sherriff for coming.  Jon said he had issues concerning Dave as Mayor and asked for his resignation. 

~ John Miller spoke concerning the logging occurring in the Upper Basin and it affecting the future of Elk River and the water shed.  Chris St. Germaine has reached out to the Forest Service Supervisor and Clearwater Commissioner Ebert to find out about the project and provide a contact for the Council.  Councilman Trott said it is part of the Robo-Elk Project.  Mayor Dave said he also has some contacts with the Forest Service that he will reach out to.  Mayor Dave said this will be followed up on.  

~Larry Yockey said that it was a hard decision to step down as Fire Department Cheif but due to his and his brother’s health he needs to step down.  He is available help the Fire Department in any way he can.
~Diane Olson thanked Sheriff Goetz for coming.  She disagrees with Jon Miller asking for Mayor Dave’s resignation.  She wants to thank the Council for working with the citizens on the traffic problem.  She is concerned with the 25mph signs coming into town and reducing them to 15 mph.  Council will have to look at the City Ordinance regarding the speed limits in town.  Jon Miller agreed on the noticeable difference of the speeding problems being reduced.  The flashing speeding signs are still being looked into.  

~Councilwoman Williams wanted to address with the Sheriff the time that the Deputies leave.  She requested that they stay a little later.

~Jon Miller asked what was being done about the drinking problem on the Fun Runs.  Sherriff Goetz said that would be his area to deal with.
Reports 

6. Clerk’s Office – Clerk Christina went over the Clerk’s report and that she had also received the 
ICCTFOA Scholarship in the amount of $500.  Councilwoman Williams inquired about the 
number of responses received on the FD Subscription letter.  Clerk Christina replied that she had 
received around 6 so far. Councilwoman McCartney inquired when painting could start on the fire 
hydrants.  Clerk Christina responded as soon as people wanted to.  Councilwoman Williams asked if 
the pressure tests had been completed and the caps of the hydrants painted.  Clerk Christina replied 
that they had not been done and that she had instructed people to go ahead and paint them because 
she had not heard when the tests were going to be done.  The City will order the pressure tester.
7. Public Works – Public Works Supervisor Kavin Lewis went over the Public Work’s report.  Kavin 
reported that one of the water tanks on the hill was shut off in the past for unknown reasons.  
Kavin researched the water needed to fight a structure fire and found that the other tank is 
needed.  He sent in samples to Anatek, which came back negative, and the 2nd tank was put 
online.  Councilwoman Williams inquired on where we were at with the holding tank at the RV 
dump; she was told that would be addressed as part of the Planning Grant that we are trying to get.  
Councilwoman Williams requested that Chris Patterson be at the City Council Meetings as well as 
Kavin.  Councilwoman Williams inquired on Chris’s medical release.  Mayor Dave said that they 
will know more on June 28th, he is still on limited duty.
8. Mayor – Mayor Brown reported on working with the Public Works Department, getting supplies, 
running water and sewer samples and usual errands for the City. 

9. Council – Councilwoman Williams reported on hearing about things in the rental house at Votech 
Lane that are either not working or belonging to Becky Patterson.  Mayor Dave said that he 
planned on informing the Council on everything at the July Council Meeting for the Council to 
make a decision on everything.  The dishwasher needs to be removed now and the water supply 
shut off due to the mold and water issues.  Councilman Black said that a mold inspection should be 
done on the house as well.
10. Fire Department – Tena Williams reported that Kavin Lewis had joined the Fire Department.
a. Construction bid openings – No bids had been received.  It was decided to extend the deadline to June 26th.  The Fire department will pay for this set of advertisements in the paper.  Tena will be getting with Mayor Dave with moving the gravel at the new Fire Department site.  Councilman Black requested a copy of the Fire Department building plans.  Clerk Christina will get him, as well as Councilman Trott and Councilwoman McCartney, copies of the plans.
Financial Report 
11. Unpaid bills detail, WSG past due report, General Fund and WSG Fund reports, Profit and Loss 
Previous Year Comparison, May Investment Pool Statements, Accept/Amend – Councilman Trott 
moved to accept the Amended Financial Report as presented.  Councilwoman Williams 2nd.  Roll 
Call Vote – Councilman Trott – aye, Councilman Black – aye, Councilwoman Williams – aye, 
Councilwoman McCartney – aye.  Motion Carried.
a. Authorize payment of bills –Councilwoman Williams made a motion to pay the bills.  Councilwoman McCartney 2nd.  Roll Call Vote – Councilman Trott – aye, Councilman Black – aye, Councilwoman Williams – aye, Councilwoman McCartney – aye. Motion Carried.
b. Authorization: to transfer $2000 from General Investment Pool to General Fund Checking for Operations & Maintenance – Councilman Trott made a motion to transfer $2000 from General Investment Pool to General Fund Checking for Operations & Maintenance.  Councilwoman Williams 2nd.  Roll Call Vote – Councilman Trott – aye, Councilman Black – aye, Councilwoman Williams – aye, Councilwoman McCartney – aye. Motion Carried.
Old Business
12. Fire Department Building Project – 
a. Public Heating: June 27, 2018, 9:00 a.m. at Andrew Bloom Community Center.  
13. Traffic Problems on busy weekends – Sheriff Goetz addressed the Council.  He reported that summer is  
their busy time and they are stretched thin.  He talked about potentially adding hours to the contract 
for the summer time.  They will continue to supply officers for the busy weekends.  There is a need 
to relook at the contract.  The Mayor praised the Sheriff’s Department on the job that they have been 
doing.  There was discussion about seeing if we could add a small fee onto the Fun Run fees to 
offset the cost of additional Sheriff’s presence.
14. Unemployment tax option – No updates at this time.
15. Community Center Flood Proofing Project – No updates at this time.
New Business
16. Mountain Waterworks, Facilities Planning Grant – Ryan Rehder addressed the Council.  The City had hired them in 2013-14 to complete a re-sanding project.  The biggest issue right now seems to be with the wastewater system.  He went over the system as it is now and how it lacks.  Two years ago the Council had MWW submit a Wastewater Facilities Planning Grant from DEQ.  The planning study has to be done before any improvements can be made.  It covers all aspects.  The City received the grant that covers 50% of the cost of the Facilities Plan.  It’s a 6-8 month effort.  MWW estimated the cost of the Plan at $65,000.  The City does not qualify for USDA monies.  Councilman Black asked Ryan what he sees the system needs.  Ryan said the hydraulics, disinfection, de-chlorination system.  Once the system is evaluated, alternatives are presented from small to large projects.  Then the Council decides what they want to do.  Chris St. Germaine said there may be some 319 funds that are available for the “fixes”.  Councilwoman Williams made a motion to confirm the intention to apply for the DEQ Wastewater Facilities Planning Grant.  Councilman Trott 2nd.  Roll Call Vote – Councilman Trott – aye, Councilman Black – aye, Councilwoman Williams – aye, Councilwoman McCartney – aye. Motion Carried.
17. Resolution 06-13-18.1, Public Records Custodian – Councilman Trott moved to adopt Resolution 06-13-18.1, Public Records Custodian appointing Clerk Christina and Councilwoman McCartney as the City’s Public Records Custodians.   Councilwoman Williams 2nd.  Roll Call Vote – Councilman Trott – aye, Councilman Black – aye, Councilwoman Williams – aye, Councilwoman McCartney – aye. Motion Carried.
18. Appoint Elk River Fire Chief and Assistant Chief – Councilwoman Williams mad a motion to appoint Troy Inman as Elk River Fire Chief, Justin McGraw as Assistant Fire Chief and Kavin Lewis as Deputy Assistant Fire Chief.  Councilwoman McCartney 2nd.  Roll Call Vote – Councilman Trott – aye, Councilman Black – aye, Councilwoman Williams – aye, Councilwoman McCartney – aye. Motion Carried.
19. Recycle Trailer – Councilwoman Williams the recycle trailer was purchased by Bud Nelson.  Kami Nibler and Tena assumed responsible for it.  Kami and Tena have been paying for all the costs associated with it.  Tena asked Council if the city would like to share in the costs.  The Council did not seem intent on off-setting the costs.  The trailer needs work: wiring, sheeting.  Chris St. Germaine suggested talking with the County Commissioners.  Councilwoman Williams said that she would get with Chris St. Germaine to discuss further options.
20. House numbers visible for emergency purposes – Councilwoman Williams reported that are problems where EMS are unable to locate residences because residents are unaware of their physical address and correct house numbers.  She would like to get with the Fire Department and educate the residents on their correct address.  She is looking for ways to get the right house numbers on the houses.  Councilman Trott said that many years ago the City did supply residents with the correct house numbers at one time.  Kavin said that there are boxes of numbers up at the City Shop that must have been left over.  Councilwoman Williams said she would bring it up at the next Fire Department Meeting as well.
21. WSG billing – Councilwoman McCartney and Clerk Christina are looking at the costs associated with mailing the WSG bills in envelopes versus just mailing them as postcards.  An estimated savings is $1400 a year.  The City will mail the bills as postcards instead of in envelopes.
Executive Session as per Idaho Code §74-206(1) (a), hiring of staff – Roll Call Vote –Councilman Trott made a motion to go into Executive Session at 10:40 a.m. as per Idaho Code §74-206(1) (a).  Councilwoman Williams 2nd.  Roll Call Vote – Councilman Trott – aye, Councilman Black – aye, Councilwoman Williams – aye, Councilwoman McCartney – aye. Motion Carried.
Councilwoman Williams made a motion to come out of Executive Session at 11:46 a.m.  Councilman Trott 2nd.  Roll Call Vote – Councilman Trott – aye, Councilman Black – aye, Councilwoman Williams – aye, Councilwoman McCartney – aye. Motion Carried.
The Council Meeting adjourned at 10:47 a.m.
Minutes Submitted by Christina Bartlett, City Clerk

